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BRISBANE PLANNING COMMISSION

Minutes of February 22, 2007

Regular Meeting

CALL TO ORDER


Chairman Hunter called the regular meeting to order at 7:30 p.m.

ROLL CALL


Present:
Commissioners Jameel, Maturo, and Chairman Hunter


Late:

Commissioner Lentz (arrived at 7:33 p.m.)


Absent:
Commissioner Hawawini


Staff Present:
Senior Planner Tune, Associate Planner Johnson
ADOPTION OF AGENDA

Commissioner Jameel moved to adopt the agenda as proposed.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Maturo and unanimously approved.

ORAL COMMUNICATIONS

Jess Salmon, former Mayor and Councilmember, and long-time Brisbane resident, said there is a parking problem throughout Brisbane the City needs to address.  He requested permission to speak on this topic as part of a later public hearing item.


Dennis Busse, Brisbane resident, noted that in reviewing minutes of a past meeting, he noticed comments made by his wife were not included.  Chairman Hunter offered to have staff review the tapes.  He said all approved meeting minutes are posted on the City’s Website.  He apologized for the omission.  Chairman Hunter encouraged people who notice errors or discrepancies in the meeting minutes to notify staff.

WRITTEN COMMUNICATIONS


Chairman Hunter acknowledged receipt of a staff memo regarding 245 San Benito Road; materials regarding 418-420 Monterey Street, including letters from Michelle Salmon and Terry O’Connell; and a letter from Joel Diaz regarding 685 Sierra Point Road.

OLD BUSINESS

1.
CONTINUED PUBLIC HEARING:  245 San Benito Road; Use Permit UP-14-06; Use Permit to modify the parking regulations to accept 2 subcompact on-off-street spaces in lieu of 2 standard-size on-site spaces for proposed secondary dwelling unit; Victor Olkhovets & Tatiana Pomerantseva, applicants/owners; APN 007-382-170


Senior Planner Tune said the applicants are requesting a use permit to modify the parking requirements for a proposed secondary dwelling unit on the lower floor of the existing house.  He advised that the code requires two standard-size, on-site spaces that are independently accessible from the parking required for the primary unit.  He noted the applicants propose two smaller, in-tandem spaces in the front yard, perpendicular to the existing driveway.  In addition, the existing entry walkway would be relocated, the parking area would be surfaced with pavers, and landscaping would be provided to separate the parking area from the public sidewalk.


Senior Planner Tune noted that the Planning Commission had previously approved smaller than the required standard-size parking spaces in previous instances.  He asked whether the Commission would rather reduce the parking requirement for the secondary unit to one standard-size space, which is the current requirement for studio units in multi-family buildings.  He noted the applicants are proposing a 724-square-foot, one-bedroom unit.  

Senior Planner Tune explained that should the Planning Commission decide to grant the use permit, it should determine the number and size of the parking spaces to be required, requirements for paving and landscaping, any limitations on the size of the secondary dwelling unit beyond the standard 1,000-square-foot maximum, and whether a roll-up garage door should be required for the existing garage.  He referred to a revised list of proposed conditions of approval and offered to answer questions.


Commissioner Lentz clarified that the applicant was proposing a total of six parking spaces:  two small parking spaces in front of the house, the existing two-car garage, and two spaces behind the garage.


Chairman Hunter opened the public hearing and invited comments from the applicant.


Tatiana Pomerantseva, applicant, provided plans showing the existing and proposed parking configurations and the secondary dwelling unit.  She pointed out the long driveway could accommodate additional in-tandem parking.  She said the existing garage already has a roll-up door.  She noted the parking area in front will be surfaced with pavers and separated from the sidewalk by landscaping.


Chairman Hunter commented that parking two cars side by side in the driveway might be an alternative to tandem parking.


Ms. Pomerantseva stated that her mother was waiting to move into the secondary unit, and she requested Commission approval.


In response to questions from Commissioner Lentz, Ms. Pomerantseva indicated the parking area in front will be connected to the driveway with pavers.


Commissioner Lentz noted that the Planning Commission has recommended changing the City’s parking regulations to require only two parking spaces for units under 1,800 square feet.  He asked what requirement applies to 2,500-square-foot residences.  Senior Planner Tune said the Planning Commission had recommended three parking spaces for units between 1,800 and 2,500 square feet, two covered and one off-street.


Commissioner Lentz observed that there have been previous instances of the Planning Commission approving less than the required number of parking spaces.


Commissioner Jameel recommended taking precautions to ensure that the pavers remain level with the driveway over time.  


There being no other members of the public who wished to address the Planning Commission on this matter, Commissioner Jameel made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Maturo, to close the public hearing.  The motion was unanimously approved and the public hearing was closed.


Commissioner Jameel expressed support for the use permit as proposed, noting there is ample parking on the site, which will help ease street parking in the neighborhood.


Commissioner Maturo concurred.  She said she liked the landscaping and agreed there was plenty of space for parking.


Chairman Hunter proposed approving the request for a total of six parking spaces, with a condition that the spaces in front be surfaced with Grasscrete.  He said access to the front spaces should be maintained, so tenants would not have to park in the driveway.


Chairman Hunter observed that there was consensus in favor of six parking spaces; with the two spaces in front surfaced with pavers or Grasscrete.  


Chairman Hunter suggested discussing the issue of the maximum size and number of bedrooms for the proposed addition.  He noted the City’s absolute maximum for a secondary dwelling is 1,000 square feet.  Commissioner Hunter questioned the need to impose an additional requirement.  Other Commissioners agreed.


Chairman Hunter noted roll-up garage doors are usually required for garage doors that front the street, leaving limited space to park and open the garage door.  He pointed out the applicant’s driveway is quite long.  Commissioner Jameel recommended keeping this condition.


Commissioner Jameel moved to conditionally approve the use permit as proposed.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Lentz and unanimously approved.


2.
CONTINUED PUBLIC HEARING:  418-420 Monterey Street; Design Permit DP-1-07, Use Permit UP-1-07, and Setback Exception Modification SE-1-07; new duplex as part of a mixed-use project with landing extending into 5-ft. rear seatback for stairways; Deilly Echeverri, applicant; Vijay Singh, owner; APN 007-271-020 & -0070


Senior Planner Tune said the applicant is proposing a three-story duplex to be built in the existing parking lot and patio at the rear of the restaurant at 160 Visitacion Avenue.  The three-bedroom units will have 1,256 and 1,270 square feet of floor area on two levels.  Each will have a laundry and storage space on the ground floor, and each will have its own two-car, in-tandem garage.


Senior Planner Tune noted that because of the height and size of the building, two fire exits are required for each unit.  Accordingly, a shared exit corridor is proposed within the 10-foot setback from the adjoining R-1 District.  Stairways and landings are permitted to encroach into the setback, but no closer than 5 feet from the lot line.  He stated that in order to comply with the Building Code requirement for a minimum 3-foot clear width for the landing, a setback exception modification would be required to allow a 4-foot, 2-inch setback for the landing to the second floor.


Senior Planner Tune reported that a property survey shows that the existing house at 416 Monterey Street is 1.90 to 1.95 feet from the property line shared with the subject property.  Although no setback on this side is required for the new duplex, a 0.5-foot setback is proposed.  Senior Planner Tune said that if the Planning Commission were to require a 3-foot separation between the two structures, the side setback on the opposite side of the proposed building, where the Setback Exception Modification is requested, would have to be reduced to approximately 3 feet, 7 inches.  He noted that if the Commission denies the setback exception modification, the applicant has a number of options to redesign the project to provide a minimum 5-foot setback for any stairways and landings, as required.


Senior Planner Tune stated that if the Planning Commission finds that eliminating the existing parking lot, particularly parking for the restaurant employees, would have a detrimental effect on the neighborhood, the applicant could revise the project to provide additional employee parking spaces on the west side of the property.  He said the exterior exit corridor would have to be reconfigured, and the proposed landscaping would have to be relocated.


Senior Planner Tune noted that in considering the 28-foot proposed height of the duplex, the Planning Commission should keep in mind that reducing the height might eliminate needed housing units.  He said an alternative would be to require the third floor to be set back from the street to reduce its impact on the streetscape.


Commissioner Jameel asked if staff had discussed alternatives with the applicant.  Senior Planner Tune replied that the staff discussed these alternatives before the applicant submitted the proposal.  He noted the proposed project was considered the best way to meet the requirements, given what the applicant was hoping to do with the building layout.  Commissioner Jameel confirmed that the project as proposed does not meet the west setback requirement.


Chairman Hunter opened the public hearing and invited the applicant to address the Planning Commission.


John Echeverri, representing the applicant, said the Commission asked for a revised rendering at the last meeting, and he provided a new drawing.  Chairman Hunter recalled that the Commission had asked for a scaled drawing and a property survey.  He thanked Mr. Echeverri for providing the documents.


Commissioner Lentz asked if the alternative of moving the building to increase the setback from the boundary with 416 Monterey Street would be acceptable.  Mr. Echeverri stated that the owner did not want to make that change. 


Commissioner Lentz asked why there were no windows on that side.  Chairman Hunter said he thought windows were not included because of the fire safety issue due to the less-than-3-ft. setback.  Senior Planner Tune clarified that the alternative to increase the east setback was to provide a 3-foot separation between the two buildings, not a 3 ft. setback from the property line.


Commissioner Lentz asked about the possibility of setting the third floor back from the street to minimize its impact on the streetscape.  Mr. Echeverri expressed willingness to consider that option.


Commissioner Jameel pointed out that moving the top floor back would reduce the floor area of the units, and he asked if that would be acceptable to the owner.  Mr. Echeverri responded that the owner was not willing to do anything other than what was required.


Chairman Hunter noted the purpose of the side setback is to create a buffer between this building and the neighboring property.


Commissioner Maturo asked for clarification of what the owner was willing to consider.  Mr. Echeverri stated that the owner has been working with staff to make the project acceptable.  He said the owner wants two three-bedroom units, but the exit corridors have been a challenge.  He requested approval of the project as proposed; if not, he noted the design would have to be substantially revised.


Commissioner Lentz asked how much separation between buildings the 0.5-foot proposed side setback would create.  Senior Planner Tune said that based on the survey, there would be a separation of about 2.4 feet.


Dolores Gomez, Brisbane resident, read a letter from Michelle Salmon objecting to the project because of its parking impacts on Visitacion Avenue and Monterey Street and its traffic safety impacts due to the narrow width of Monterey Street.  She also objected to the inappropriate height and lot coverage.  Ms. Salmon’s letter urged the Commission not to grant any zoning exceptions or variances for this project.  She recommended retaining it as a valuable parking resource serving the restaurant.


Chairman Hunter acknowledged receipt of a letter from Terry O’Connell.  Ms. Gomez read Ms. O’Connell’s letter objecting to the size of the project, its lot coverage, and its parking impacts.  She stated that Brisbane needs to stop granting variances and exceptions that result in gross overbuilding.


Chairman Hunter read written comments submitted by Linda Salmon urging the Commission to deny the application.


Jess Salmon said Brisbane has parking problems downtown and throughout town.  He noted Brisbane has allowed hillside buildings and granted many parking exceptions over the past thirty years.  He expressed his opinion that Brisbane has allowed too much development on its small lots.  He said many people have multiple vehicles, causing parking problems in every neighborhood.  Mr. Salmon recommended cracking down on illegal units and requiring garages to be used for parking.


Mr. Salmon talked about specific sites that should have been used for parking lots rather than multi-unit buildings.  He noted Brisbane needs to tighten up on parking regulations for multi-unit buildings to ease congestion and parking shortages.


Ms. Gomez said Brisbane’s parking problem is growing and affecting side streets, leaving little or no parking for residents.  She stated that she asked the City Council in January to revisit street parking and municipal parking lots.


Ms. Gomez expressed her opinion that no variances should be allowed to accommodate this huge, towering building.  She said such a building does not respect the quality of life in Brisbane neighborhoods.


Susan Fraune, 416 Monterey Street, said her property adjoins the proposed project.  She asked the Commission to deny the application in its current state.  Ms. Fraune questioned the accuracy of the rendering and the survey.  She said that the project is incompatible with the rest of the area and will have negative impacts on restaurant deliveries, garbage pickup, and parking for restaurant employees and patrons.  She observed that no viable solutions have been proposed to address these issues.  She said there are sequoia trees next door that will be impacted by the project.  


Ms. Fraune noted that in January, the applicant indicated it could take over a month to engage a qualified surveyor, but the survey was actually completed in two weeks.  She asked if a licensed surveyor performed the survey and the implications of the results.  She asked if the plans will be redrawn to incorporate the survey results.


Ms. Fraune questioned the proposed findings in regards to encouraging alternatives to travel by automobile.  She pointed out that the proposed tandem parking arrangement is inconvenient, and she asked how the City would enforce the prohibition against tenants using the garages for purposes other than parking.  


Ms. Fraune stated that the project will result in more empty storefronts on Visitacion Avenue because of difficulties with parking and trash pickup, which would be contrary to the City’s policy of encouraging new business.  She cited the lack of a municipal parking lot to help meet parking demand.  She said this project will eliminate existing parking for the restaurant which will increase demand for parking along Visitacion Avenue and Monterey Street.  She added that as a result of parking shortages, there will be more double-parking and traffic congestion on Visitacion Avenue.


Ms. Fraune acknowledged the safety issue related to her house being less than two feet from the fence along the property boundary.  She said the proposed building would compound this problem.  She also noted the potential impact of the requested setback exception modification upon the neighbors on the opposite side of the proposed building.


Ms. Fraune said the proposed design does not reflect the intimate scale and vernacular character of the street, a finding the Planning Commission is required to make in order to approve the design permit.  She stated that the proposed three-story structure will tower over the other houses in the neighborhood.  She requested that the Planning Commission deny the applications and require the applicant to rethink the plan and redesign the project to comply with all applicable regulations, fit in with the surrounding neighborhood, and provide sufficient parking for the business on Visitacion Avenue.


Craig Hague, 425 Monterey Street, agreed with what previous speakers said about Brisbane’s horrible parking problem.


Dennis Busse, Brisbane resident, supported the objections raised by others.  He expressed concern about how many other properties in Central Brisbane could be developed with three-story buildings.


Tim Trzeciak, 440 Monterey Street, stated that he built a two-story addition, resulting in a large house, and his next-door neighbor also has a two-story house, but none of the residences in the neighborhood were nearly as large as the proposed project.  He agreed with others that the project was out of scale for the neighborhood.


Mr. Echeverri stated that the area behind the restaurant was not purchased with the intent of remaining a parking lot or delivery area. 


Ms. Gomez pointed out that the previous owner had purchased the parcel on Monterey Street so it could be used for customer parking and delivery for his sandwich shop.  She recalled that the back area had been fenced and used as an outdoor seating area in the past, and she noted how Brisbane would benefit if the area were restored to that use.


Commissioner Jameel acknowledged the seriousness of the parking problem in downtown Brisbane.  He urged residents to make their concerns known as the City is updating the General Plan, because that document will guide City policy and regulations for the future.


Chairman Hunter suggested agendizing a special study session to look at parking issues in more details.


Commissioner Jameel expressed interest in discussing compatibility in general and what the downtown should look like.  He said the City’s current ordinances allow three-story buildings in the downtown area, and he emphasized the importance of making sure City regulations reflect what the community wants.


There being no other members of the public who wished to address the Planning Commission, Commissioner Jameel made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Maturo, to close the public hearing.  The motion was unanimously approved and the public hearing was closed.


Commissioner Maturo observed that parking has been a long-standing problem and concern in Brisbane.  She noted some development of the site will take place, and parking impacts certainly need to be weighed as part of that process.  She recognized that the lot is challenging because of its location at the boundary between commercial and residential zoning districts.  She expressed concern that the proposed project was so much larger and taller than its small neighbors.  She encouraged the applicant to consider decreasing the height at the front of the building by setting the third story back.

With respect to the design permit application, Commissioner Lentz expressed his opinion that the proposed three-story residential building was not compatible with the adjacent residential neighborhood.  He questioned whether the required findings could be made to approve the use permit in terms of the safety, comfort, and welfare of people who live in the neighborhood.  He noted this portion of Monterey Street is narrow and congested, and eliminating off-street parking will aggravate the problem.  He pointed out that having a parking lot is an asset for merchants and customers.


Commissioner Jameel clarified that commercial zoning allows the kind of project the applicant is proposing.  Senior Planner Tune noted that the same 28-foot height limit applies in the residential district as in the commercial district.


Commissioner Jameel questioned whether the City should require applicants to ameliorate general parking conditions, rather than meet the parking requirements applicable to their proposals.  Senior Planner Tune explained that this project is coming to the Planning Commission because the Commission has discretion to make findings going beyond mere compliance with applicable requirements.  He noted the Commission can consider factors such as the adequacy of the parking and the appropriateness of the project for the area.


Commissioner Jameel asked about arrangements for trash pickup.  Senior Planner Tune said the applicant explained how trash cans will be stored and moved to Visitacion Avenue for pickup.  He did not find this to be different from the standard practice elsewhere downtown.


Commissioner Jameel confirmed that the project must provide parking for occupants of residential units, and he asked about parking for the restaurant.  Senior Planner Tune indicated the City Council had adopted a policy that no on-site parking is required for commercial uses along Visitacion Avenue.


Commissioner Jameel referred to the safety issue regarding the minimal clearance between the proposed building and that at 416 Monterey Street.  He explained that the applicant is required to meet the setback requirement for the project site, which does not specifically address the close proximity of the neighbor’s house.


Commissioner Jameel commented that the project meets the applicable 28-foot height requirement, but having the third floor set back from the front would help minimize its visual impact.  He encouraged the applicant to consider this possibility.  


Commissioner Jameel asked if long-term use of the site as a parking lot would create some kind of public easement.  Senior Planner Tune noted this was a legal issue, and he suggested consulting the City Attorney.  Chairman Hunter commented that the lot is used for deliveries, customer parking, trash pickup, and employee parking, but it does not appear to be generally used by the public.


Chairman Hunter reviewed the concerns expressed by members of the public and Commissioners.  He noted that the project would provide the parking required for the proposed residential uses, but this would not address parking impacts on downtown Brisbane and surrounding neighbors.  He encouraged the Planning Commission to hold a study session focusing on ways to improve parking in downtown Brisbane.


Chairman Hunter said his primary concern about the project was the owner’s inflexibility in considering more acceptable alternatives.  He noted many people in the community spoke against the project, and he recommended that the applicant consider their concerns and find ways of redesigning the project.  He recognized that it was not the applicant’s responsibility to correct neighbors’ nonconformities, but observed that the City also needs to consider the overall good of the community when approving any setback exception.


Given the project’s location, community concerns, and potential precedent for future downtown development, Chairman Hunter said he was inclined to deny the setback exception.


Commissioner Jameel recommended that the applicant find ways to accommodate the concerns of the community.  He noted it would be unfair to require this applicant to provide commercial parking when it is not required for other businesses on Visitacion Avenue.  He expressed support for pushing back the upper floor to minimize the height impact from the street.  Commissioner Jameel said he would be willing to grant the setback exception with appropriate conditions.


Chairman Hunter clarified that he was not proposing additional parking requirements for this applicant.  He stated that he was reluctant to approve the setback exception.  He said the applicant should find ways to mitigate the project’s impacts on the community rather than seek exceptions.


Commissioner Maturo asked if the restaurant’s lease included parking, and Mr. Echeverri stated that no parking was provided as part of the lease.  Commissioner Maturo expressed concern about holding this applicant to a different standard than other property owners.  Commissioner Jameel stated that was his concern as well.


Commissioner Maturo recommended reducing the mass of the building and setting it back from the street to mitigate its visual impacts and enhance the comfort of the surrounding community.  She said she was not in favor of holding up the application based on parking.


Commissioner Lentz moved to deny the Design Permit, Use Permit, and Setback Exception Modification.  The motion was seconded by Chairman Hunter and failed on a tie vote, 2 - 2 (Commissioners Jameel and Maturo opposed).


Commissioner Jameel suggested that the applicant consider pushing back the top story in front, come back with a definite plan for trash pickup, and provide more parking to help mitigate parking impacts.  He said he had no problem with the setback exception.  He moved to continue this matter to the March 8 meeting.  


Mr. Echeverri said he was willing to have the matter continued for two more weeks.


Commissioner Lentz observed that at least three commissioners were willing to grant the setback exception, provided the applicant could address the parking and compatibility issues.



The motion was seconded by Commissioner Maturo and approved, 3 - 1 (Chairman Hunter opposed).


Ms. Fraune stated that she would be unable to attend the March 8 meeting and asked that the date be changed.


Senior Planner Tune advised that the Planning Commission must take action on the application at the next meeting unless the applicant agrees to a 90-day extension.


Chairman Hunter expressed regret at not being able to change the date.  He asked staff to keep Ms. Fraune informed, and he encouraged her to submit written comments.  


Chairman Hunter thanked all the members of the public who provided input on this matter.


At 9:45 p.m., the Planning Commission took a brief recess.  Chairman Hunter reconvened the meeting at 9:53 p.m.

3. CONTINUED PUBLIC HEARING:  685 Sierra Point Road; Variance V-10-06, Variances to allow lot line adjustment to reduce area of substandard lot, to reduce lot width to less than 50 ft., and to allow lot coverage to exceed 40 percent; James Dunleavy, applicant & owner; APN 007-451-260


Senior Planner Tune said this applicant owns two neighboring substandard building sites.  The site at 691 Sierra Point Road has a house dating back to 1939 that was expanded onto the adjoining vacant property at 685 Sierra Point Road in 1975.  In 2004, the City agreed to allow a new house to be built at 685 Sierra Point Road, subject to demolition of the portion of the existing house extending over the property line, construction of a one-hour fire-rated wall at the property line, and remodeling an existing half-bath to add a shower to replace two full bathrooms lost in the demolition.  


Senior Planner Tune stated that the applicant deposited money to guarantee the demolition within 60 days of occupancy of the new house; the new house has now been built and occupied, but before the demolition deadline, the applicant obtained an extension and now requests approval of variances to allow the lot line to be adjusted around the portion of the house that encroaches over the lot line.  He noted that applicant is requesting a variance to reduce the size and width of the lot at 685 Sierra Point Road, which will make that house exceed the maximum 40 percent lot coverage allowed in the R-1 District.


Senior Planner Tune said the original staff report discussed the findings required to grant the variance as well as a number of alternatives that would reduce the degree of noncompliance, including expanding the lot line adjustment to include a portion of the deck that extends beyond the footprint of the encroaching, providing a 3-foot setback around the footprint to allow existing windows to remain, and transferring an equal area from 685 to 691 Sierra Point Road at the rear to avoid the lot coverage variance.  Senior Planner Tune advised that in such a case, a variance would still be necessary to reduce the width of the site at 685 Sierra Point Road to less than the 50-foot standard.


Instead of the proposed variance and lot line adjustment, Senior Planner Tune recommended an agreement requiring demolition within 90 days of sale of house at 691 Sierra Point Road, or by the September 20, 2007 (the extended deadline), whichever comes first, with the possibility of the Community Development Director further extending the deadline once an application for a demolition permit is submitted.  He stated that under State law, the Planning Commission must act on the variance application at this meeting, unless the applicant specifically agrees to allow processing to continue for 90 days.


Chairman Hunter asked if the City Attorney was consulted with respect to the legality of an agreement requiring demolition within a certain timeframe.  Senior Planner Tune replied that City Attorney reviewed the agreements proposed by the staff and the applicant and recommended the draft presented by staff.  


Chairman Hunter opened the public hearing and invited comments from the applicant.


Joel Diaz said he was speaking on behalf of the applicant, James Dunleavy.  He clarified that when Mr. Dunleavy built the new home at 685 Sierra Point Road, his son-in-law and daughter oversaw the planning and construction process.  He stated that Mr. Dunleavy was not aware that the permit called for demolition of the encroachment, since he had not signed any document requiring demolition.  He explained that Mr. Dunleavy objects to the demolition because that portion of the house at 691 Sierra Point Road contains the dwelling’s two bathrooms.  Mr. Diaz said he worked with Mr. Dunleavy’s son-in-law on the construction of the project and was familiar with its history.  

Mr. Diaz stated that the applicant requests approval of the lot line adjustment as proposed.  Mr. Diaz commented that if Mr. Dunleavy had understood that there would be a lot coverage problem, he could have reduced the size of the house at 685 Sierra Point Road when it was built.  


Commissioner Lentz noted the applicant posted a bond and should have been aware of the extent of the demolition required.  Mr. Diaz stated that Mr. Dunleavy did not understand the implications.


Senior Planner Tune said plans were submitted showing how the demolition would be done, and staff had advised the homeowner of what was entailed before issuance of the building permit.  He recommended that the Planning Commission not grant a variance to allow a new house to exceed the City’s lot coverage limit.


Mr. Diaz confirmed that staff had suggested either demolishing the encroaching portion or reducing the size of the existing house by an equivalent amount, but Mr. Dunleavy deferred to his son-in-law.  He said the oversight was unintentional.  Mr. Diaz suggested a revocable easement license as an alternative to the agreement recommended by staff.

Commissioner Jameel commented that requiring demolition of the encroaching portion seemed harsh, and he advocated the easement agreement proposed by Mr. Diaz.


Mr. Diaz explained that the agreement could be modified and made more restrictive if the City wanted to limit future development on the site.


There being no other members of the public who wished to address the Planning Commission on this matter, Commissioner Jameel made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Maturo, to close the public hearing.  The motion was unanimously approved and the public hearing was closed.


Commissioner Lentz said he was in favor of adopting the agreement proposed by staff.  Commissioner Maturo agreed.  


Commissioner Jameel noted he sympathized with the owner, who apparently was unaware of the demolition requirement, and favored a less drastic alternative than demolition of the encroachment.  


Mr. Diaz recommended leaving the lot line where it is and defining conditions that would trigger demolition of the encroaching portion.  He explained the financing implications of recording the agreement recommended by staff.  He said Mr. Dunleavy would have to build a new wall where the encroachment will be demolished and construct an addition on the other side of his house to replace the lost space.  He questioned the whether the costs would be worth the benefit. 


Commissioner Jameel moved to approve the Declaration of Easement for Encroachment proposed by Mr. Diaz, with revised language clarifying that a sale or any remodeling requiring a permit would trigger demolition of the encroaching portion of the house at 691 Sierra Point Road.


Mr. Dunleavy expressed concern that the roof might require replacement, a project requiring a permit that would trigger demolition.  Chairman Hunter said the owner should not be installing a new roof on an encroaching structure anyway.  He recognized Mr. Dunleavy’s dilemma and urged him to work with staff to come up with a solution that corrects the problem without imposing an onerous burden.


Mr. Diaz noted there are encroachments all over Brisbane.  He objected to the City reducing Mr. Dunleavy’s property value by setting an overly restrictive trigger for demolition.  Senior Planner Tune clarified that the City allows property owners to repair and maintain nonconformities, as long as the nonconformity is not made worse.

Commissioner Maturo expressed concern about shifting the problem to a new purchaser.  Mr. Diaz said the easement agreement would be recorded, putting any new owner on notice.


Chairman Hunter clarified that the Commission’s intent was to require demolition of the encroaching portion if any additions or alterations to the house at 691 Sierra Point Road are proposed, with the exception of necessary maintenance and repair.


Commissioner Jameel restated his motion.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Lentz and unanimously approved.

NEW BUSINESS


1.
PUBLIC HEARING:  661 San Bruno Avenue; Variance V-2-07 & Use Permit UP-3-07; Variance to allow building to exceed 28-ft. height limit to accommodate van-accessible parking space in garage, use permit to decrease required parking lot aisle width due to retaining wall location, and extension of Design Permit DP-4-04 for four-unit multi-family dwelling; Jerry Deal, JD & Associates, applicant; Steve Johnson, owner; APN 007-362-090


Senior Planner Tune said the Planning Commission approved a design permit two years ago for a four-unit building over a six-car garage to replace the existing house and garage on an approximately 6,900-square-foot lot in the R-3 district.  During construction, the California Building Code changed to require buildings with at least four condominium units to be designed to be accessible to persons with disabilities.  The applicant revised the plans to provide an elevator and reconfigure two units.  The clearance in the garage was increased to provide the required van-accessible parking, which then increased the height of the building 1 foot, 2.5 inches beyond the 28-foot height limit, necessitating a variance.


Senior Planner Tune advised that based on the structural calculations, additional shoring and thickness were needed for the retaining wall on the south side, which resulted in the requirement for a use permit, because the retaining wall will now impinge upon the area available on the site for cars to maneuver in and out of the parking spaces.


Senior Planner Tune noted that because of the delays caused by these complications, the applicant was not able to obtain a building permit prior to expiration of the design permit, so extension of that original design permit approval is also required.


Senior Planner Tune drew attention to the staff report for a discussion of the findings required for the variance, use permit, and design permit extension.  With respect to the height limit, he noted that because of the cross-slope, the height of the building measured from the finished grade of the driveway on the south side is higher than what would be apparent from the north side.  Without the variance, the building would be to be redesigned with a flat roof.  


Senior Planner Tune stated that the requested modification of the parking regulations is not significant and would meet the standard for over a third of the other jurisdictions within the state.  He said Brisbane’s standard is based on the turning radius requirement for an 18-foot-long vehicle, while most SUV’s and large cars average just over 16 feet.  He concluded that the proposed parking spaces should be adequate.


Senior Planner Tune said no significant changes in design have taken place since the original design approval.  He concluded that staff recommends conditional approval of the variance, use permit, and design permit extension with the conditions detailed in the staff report.


Chairman Hunter requested clarification regarding some of the photographs provided in the staff report, and Senior Planner Tune responded.


Chairman Hunter opened the public hearing and invited comments from the applicant.


Jerry Deal, applicant, noted this project was affected by a change in the California Building Code that required a van-accessible parking space, resulting in an increase in the building’s height.  He clarified that the height problem pertains to the measurement at the middle of the building, not the front or rear, and a flat roof would make little difference.  He requested a slight decrease in the maneuvering area for the garage to offset the greater width of the retaining wall.  Mr. Deal asked the Planning Commission to extend the design permit and approve the project as proposed.


Chairman Hunter asked if garage parking spaces would be assigned.  Mr. Deal said he was willing to consider that if it would be helpful.  He added that the units are moderate in size and the proposed parking should be adequate.


Dennis Busse, Brisbane resident, pointed out the location of his house on Page G.--49.  He said he liked the design, but had concerns about noise and fumes from cars in the garage.  He recommended requiring the applicant to install a solid 8-foot fence to serve as a buffer between the two buildings.  Mr. Busse added that he would prefer not to have a view of parked cars.  He noted the City should consider the comfort of the surrounding neighbors, and he requested a better barrier wall.


Mr. Deal said he had no problem with an 8-foot fence along the property line.


Senior Planner Tune suggested continuing this item to specifically notice and consider a fence height exception.  Chairman Hunter confirmed that fencing was part of the proposed project.  He suggested requiring an 8-foot fence as a condition of approval.  Senior Planner Tune confirmed a condition of approval was another option.  He added that the applicant had been advised earlier to consider ways to reduce the impacts of the garage on the neighboring property.


Mr. Deal expressed a willingness to accept a condition of approval requiring an 8-foot fence.


Mr. Busse clarified that the problem was not just the height of the fence, but the materials.  He recommended solid wood to provide better soundproofing.


Mr. Deal said the proposal calls for a standard wood fence with alternating wood slats.  He acknowledged that the boards will shrink a bit, creating some gaps.  Chairman Hunter asked what material would create a better sound barrier, and Mr. Deal replied that a stucco wall would be more effective.  He added that there will be landscaping along the fence.


At 11:00 p.m., Commissioner Jameel moved to continue the meeting until 11:30 p.m..  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Maturo and unanimously approved.


Commissioners agreed an 8-foot fence would be the best solution.  They encouraged the applicant to work with staff and the neighbor to agree on the design.


Senior Planner Tune proposed having the applicant come back with a fence height exception application so the Planning Commission can approve the fence.


Nolan Johnson, co-owner, said he had no problem providing a solid, 8-foot fence.  He requested that the Commission approve the project with that condition.  


There being no other members of the public who wished to address the Planning Commission on this matter, Commissioner Jameel made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Maturo, to close the public hearing.  The motion was unanimously approved and the public hearing was closed.


Commissioner Maturo moved to conditionally approve the variance and use permit as proposed, with an additional condition regarding the fence height exception.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Jameel and unanimously approved.

ITEMS INITIATED BY STAFF


None.

ITEMS INITIATED BY THE COMMISSION

Commissioner Lentz said he would notify staff and the Commission as soon as he knew whether he would be able to attend the March 8 meeting.  

ADJOURNMENT


There being no further business, Commissioner Jameel made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Lentz, to adjourn to the next regular meeting on March 8, 2007.  The motion was carried unanimously and the meeting was adjourned at 11:15 p.m.

________________________________
______________________________

Tim Tune, Senior Planner


James Hunter, Chairman

Community Development Department
Planning Commission

